
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Public Art Advisory Committee & Community Development Staff  

Joint Workshop Meeting - July 11, 2006 – 1:38 pm. 

CALL TO ORDER ............................................................................................................ ITEM 1 

Chairman Kenny called the meeting to order and presided. 
ROLL CALL ...................................................................................................................... ITEM 2 

Present: Also Present: 

Sharon Kenny, Chairman David Lykins, Community Services Director 
Penny Taylor, Council Member (arrived 1:50 p.m.) Janet McCracken, Community Services Analyst 
Eugene Burke Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
Jack O’Brien Robin Singer, Community Development Director 
 Stephen Olmsted, Planning Administrator   
Absent: Susan Fabbrini, Senor Permit Coordinator 
Merlin Lickhalter  
Norman Rocklin Other interested citizens and visitors 
DISCUSSION OF PERCENT FOR ART ORDINANCE .............................................. ITEM 3 

Community Development Director Robin Singer explained that this measure must undergo 
Planning Advisory Board (PAB) review before consideration by City Council.  She suggested 
that they first center on how the Public Art Advisory Committee (PAAC) had arrived at the rate 
of one percent for a contribution to art and how fees would be collected.  Ms. Singer also said 
that the staff sought dialog to reconcile its recommendations with those of PAAC.   
 
Community Services Analyst Janet McCracken then conveyed concerns provided by Member 
Lickhalter who had been unable to attend.  Prior to reviewing these issues, Ms. McCracken 
recommended that the term “total construction costs” be revised to “total construction valuation” 
in the draft ordinance.  She also mentioned that her research of programs throughout the country 
shows that typically the art fee is calculated on a square footage formula and assessed during the 
building permit process.  Member Lickhalter, she said, had urged that if this method were used, it 
be based on a publicly recognized standard and updated yearly.  Ms. McCracken pointed out that 
Member Lickhalter also stressed verification of the cost of construction prior to issuance of the 
Certificate of Occupancy (CO) and if any modification or renovation occurs, a public art fee be 
adjusted.  Ms. Singer said that the Community Services staff had questioned the advisability of 
basing the fee on building costs and had also questioned how the selection process would be 
conducted.  Chairman Kenney replied that PAAC is working to refine the percentage for art 
ordinance, pointing out that similar programs are already in place in more than 300 cities around 
the country.  She explained that while future modifications may be necessary, she said, it is of 

City Council Chamber 
  735 Eighth Street South 

Naples, Florida 34102 



Public Art Advisory Committee & Community Development Staff 

Joint Workshop Meeting – July 11, 2006 – 1:38 p.m. 

 

2 

the utmost importance that the program be community based and that it provide art on-site, 
initiated by the builder.  Member Burke expressed PAAC’s desire that the developer select the 
art, followed by PAAC approval in much the same way that the Design Review Board (DRB) 
acts with reference to construction plans.   
 
Ms. McCracken explained that she had recently met with the community planner in charge of the 
Sarasota public art program.  She provided the Sarasota Public Art Requirements Information 
Package (Attachment 1) which allows the developer to choose the type of contribution desired 
(see Page 5).  If the choice is made to have art on-site, plans are submitted and reviewed by the 
Sarasota PAAC, and after completion the site is inspected by the city planning department.   

It is noted for the record that Council Member Taylor arrived at 1:50 p.m. 

Director Singer stated that staff has three main issues that need to be addressed: 1) assessment 
and the fee; 2) private versus public installation; and 3) verifying completion of the art 
installation prior to CO issuance. As an alternative to basing a fee for art on total construction 
cost, Ms. Singer suggested establishing an average cost per square foot since contractors are not 
asked to calculate this unless a particular building must comply with the 50% Federal Emergency 
Management Agency (FEMA) exemption.  She also pointed out that collecting a fee outright 
may be the simplest solution.  Due to concerns about the quality of art selected and the danger of 
developing a predictability via the program, Planning Administrator Stephen Olmsted suggested 
that fees instead be used to commission choice pieces to be placed strategically around the City.  
Member Burke stated that while he could support this approach, PAAC had felt the overall 
project would be better accepted by builders if they made the choice of a piece which would then 
be an asset to the property.  Director Singer suggested that the committee consider a plan that 
would allow contributions to a fund for placement of art on a site that might take the form of one 
builder’s required contribution.  Member Burke pointed out that with the density of building sites 
in the City, especially the 41-10 District, the opportunity to place artwork on other sites becomes 
necessary.  Chairman Kenney however said that she strongly disagrees with this premise, since 
the percentage for art is not a program for the beautification of the City, but to place art in 
unexpected areas.  Council Member Taylor noted that parking space being at a premium, 
developers would opt for parking over placement of art, but Ms. Kenney noted that archways and 
murals are also a possibility in this regard.  Member O’Brien asked whether the issue of 
repetition had arisen in staff research, and Ms. McCracken replied that Sarasota requires 
developments under $1-million to contribute to the fund and developers with projects over that 
value have the choice of contributing or installing art on the site; in Coral Springs, an incentive 
for contributing to their public art fund is achieved by charging less per square foot (41 cents) if 
a contribution is made to a fund rather than providing on-site artwork wherein the fee is 51 cents 
per square foot. (Attachment 2).  Community Services Director David Lykins pointed out that 
Sarasota’s program is unique in that it applies only to their community redevelopment area, not 
the entire city.   
 
Council Member Taylor suggested seeking DRB input regarding this program and that in some 
cases, education of the developer and architect must take place before attractive and unique 
artwork can be integrated into a particular  site.  Ms. McCracken noted that developers in Coral 
Springs actually have the option of asking their Public Art Committee (PAC) to use its selection 
method regarding the artwork on-site.  Discussion followed in which Chairman Kenney 
cautioned that the percentage for art fee not become a tax, that art was to be designed into a site 
and ownership of the artwork would remain with the property.  Member Burke added that with 
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ownership comes maintenance, which is another reason for the artwork to be placed on the site 
and ownership remain with the developer.   
 
Director Singer recommended that developers combine their submittal of building and artwork 
plans to be reviewed simultaneously by PAAC and DRB if they choose to place their own 
artwork.  Member O’Brien urged that incentives be designed so as to be attractive to builders and 
therefore encourage participation in the final program.  Ms. McCracken pointed out that 
contributions would also be derived from the City’s own building projects; expressing the hope 
that unique artwork could be obtained. 
 
Chairman Kenney questioned staff as to the procedure to allow PAAC to work alongside DRB in 
reviewing plans for the artwork.  Mr. Olmsted replied that DRB reviews approximately four to 
five petitions per month.  Council Member Taylor suggested that this be placed on the agenda of 
the DRB for discussion with members of PAAC.  Director Singer suggested that PAAC meet 
monthly, one week before the DRB, review plans and make any recommendations to the DRB 
along with the plans themselves.   
 
Director Lykins suggested that PAAC again review its criteria, pointing out that the program had 
been evolving and any criteria must adapt thereto.  Ms. Singer proposed that staff initiate 
additional contact with planners in Sarasota and Coral Springs to assist in developing a system 
for preliminary design review, considering the option of open space being used as performance 
space, and in developing the educational information to be provided to developers.  Planning 
Administrator Olmsted suggested that pre-application conferences with developers could be an 
opportunity to make a presentation regarding acceptable projects; he also noted the opportunity 
of using the internet to convey pertinent information on the review process.   
 

Council Member Taylor suggested that staff ascertain such processes from planners of other 
cities in order to report to PAAC at a future meeting with the goal of preparing a PAAC 
handbook, including descriptions and photographs, to elucidate what is acceptable.  She also 
urged consultation with City Attorney Robert Pritt regarding a member of PAAC attending DRB 
meetings as a non-voting participant regarding the artwork issues.  It was noted during 
discussion that the language of the ordinance must be finalized before presentation to Council, 
possibly in September. 
PUBLIC INPUT ................................................................................................................. ITEM 4 

None (3:00 p.m.). 
ADJOURN ........................................................................................................................................ 

3:01 p.m. 
       ____________________________________ 
       Sharon Kenny, Chairman 
____________________________________ 
Michael Leslie,  
Assistant Community Services Director 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
__________________________________ 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist  
Minutes Approved:  February 2, 2007
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